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 Berkeley City College

College Roundtable for Planning and Budgeting

MINUTES

Monday, November 5, 2018

Present:
Felicia Bridges, Ramona Butler, Romina Contreras, Lisa R. Cook, Martin De Mucha Flores, Barbara Des Rochers, Barbara Godoy, Kuni Hay, Brenda Johnson, Jennifer Lenahan, Kelly Pernell, Cynthia Reese, Shirley Slaughter, Rowena Tomaneng, Alejandria (Ally) Tomas
Co-Chairs: 
Rowena Tomaneng, College President and Kelly Pernell, Academic Senate President 
	AGENDA AND DISCUSSION ITEMS

	1. Review Agenda

	The meeting was called to order by Co-Chair Pernell. Attendees were requested to review the agenda.
Alejandria Tomas reported that Romina Contreras will not be in attendance today and she will be reporting for ASBCC on her behalf.

Motion:  Alejandria Tomas moved to approve the amended agenda.
Second by: Martin De Mucha Flores
All in favor

Opposed: None
Abstentions:  None

Co-Chair Pernell declared the agenda approved.

	2. Review Minutes from October 22, 2018 

	Co-Chair Tomaneng requested the review of the October 22nd meeting minutes.
Motion: Alejandria Tomas moved to approve the minutes.
Second by: Felicia Bridges
Comments: It was reported by Cynthia Reese that Kye Ocasio-Pare recommended that all references to transgender and gender-neutral be changed to “all-gender” to reflect the language in the GSA proposal.  These changes were made in the hard copies distributed for the meeting and will be reflected in the final, approved copy.
All in favor

Abstentions: None

Opposed:  None

Co-Chair Pernell declared that the meeting minutes are approved.

	3. Participatory Governance Updates: Facilities & Professional Development Committees

	The agenda order was changed to accommodate the arrival of the presenter from the Peralta Colleges Foundation.
Facilities (Report by Shirley Slaughter)

Director Slaughter reported that the Facilities Committee is scheduled to meet this Friday and she will have a report at the next Roundtable.
Professional Development (Report by Kuni Hay)
· VPI Hay reported an issue with the edited Shared Governance document. She noted that when attempting to send it to the constituency, the receiving end only sees five pages. She has requested assistance with this from Vincent Koo.
· Kelly suggested that she saves the document and delete the other pages; showing only the changes for Professional Development.
· The changes reported were in the “Recommends to” and along with the College President the recommendation was to add Academic Senate and Classified Senate back to this section.
Q. Kelly asked if there were any clarifying statements inside the charge that everyone is responsible for their own faculty requests and Classified staff would not be inappropriately overworked or over-tasked with items.
Response: Jennifer Lenahan responded that at the other campuses the Classified Staff are not involved with the Professional Development Committee the way that they are at BCC.
· There is no mention of Classified Senate in the charter from the District.

· Each college is doing it a little differently.
· Scott Hoshida is going to get a hold of that so that we all are doing it the same way at all the campuses.
· There may be more changes but right now the only change we needed was the recommendation to the Classified Senate and Academic Senate and then to the President.
As the only changes were on the reporting, a motion was made by Alejandria Tomas to approve the Professional Development updates.

Second by Jennifer Lenahan

All in Favor

Opposed:  None

Abstentions: None

Co-chair Pernell declared the Professional Development Committee changes approved. As noted, the Facilities has not met yet and will report out at the next meeting.

	4. Website Refresh Update

	Leader: Felicia Bridges

Felicia reported that they are on schedule in regards to the timeline for the website redesign and it is now in the second phase. The wireframe is currently being edited and they are finalizing the architecture of the website. In the next couple of weeks a page template will be sent out along with instructions on populating departmental pages.
Q. For clarification Ally Tomas inquired if we can begin starting on our individual pages, next week?

Response: No. Within the next couple of weeks.

Q. Do we need to save any of the files that we have on our current site or will those be kept in place?

Response: Felicia believes what will be needed are written instructions as to what should be kept and what can be removed.  Once she has more of an idea that the template is ready, she will be sending out an announcement that departments need to begin cleaning up or evaluating their current webpages and determining what will be retained.  Eventually she will assist with creating infographics and providing other assistance needed.
A request was made from Kelly Pernell to send that information to Department Chairs Council to inform faculty that they should start reviewing their department sites and making those decisions.

· Ally added that she thinks it should be sent campus-wide. Kelly agreed.
Kelly provided an update from the District Technology meeting last Friday.
· The IT Department at the district-level informed the group that they are putting out a job announcement for a webmaster for the district website.
· In particular the Peralta.edu site is very cluttered.

· The webmaster would be cleaning up the website first at the district level and then reaching out to the campuses for alignment and assistance there.

	5. Shared Governance Reports: Academic Senate, Classified Senate, ASBCC

	Associated Students of Berkeley City College (Report by Alejandria Tomas)

· They had a very successful Halloween week, starting with pumpkin carving on Monday hosted by the Office of International Education.
· ASBCC hosted a Halloween movie marathon and its first Social Hour.

· The LatinX Cultural Club hosted the Dia De Los Muertos.

· All of the events were well attended.

· This week they are having the first Transfer Tuesday, starting tomorrow from 10am-2pm in the Atrium.

· They will be having the Election Watch Party from 5pm – 9pm in the Atrium.

· ASBCC will be hosting its Social Hour every Wednesday during college hour.
· The Wellness Center will be hosting a Mental Health Summit on Friday.

· Please volunteer your time if you can.

· During the last Peralta Student Council they were informed that not a lot of students are taking advantage of their AC Transit passes.

· They are helping with marketing for this so that all students are aware that if they are eligible they can just grab their passes at the Cashier’s Office.
Classified Senate (Report by Jennifer Lenahan)
· Had a successful Classified Senate Retreat on Flex Day.

· Well attended with approximately five Classified Staff missing.

· Feedback was positive.

· Three main items that came out of the retreat were:

· Time of meetings: 3pm – 4:30pm.

· Want to meet once a month.

· Want food provided.

· They would like more informational items.

· Still have members who don’t understand the difference between the union and the senate and what it means.

· They will work on that and have a presentation.

· Need a vice-president for Senate.

· Talking about changes to the Charter and splitting the Secretary and Treasurer’s roles to have more involvement and also adding Senators from each of our departments.

· Next meeting is supposed to be this Thursday, November 8th but she is thinking about sending out a doodle poll for feedback on the desired meeting date and time.

Academic Senate (Report by Kelly Pernell)
· Kelly came back from plenary and there were a lot of resolutions that were approved.
· Next step is to comb through those resolutions where they urge local Senates to develop.

· Have discussions campus-wide regarding the impact of AB705 implementation.

· She concurs with that and, as Math faculty, she has had conversations with Counseling.

· Counselors are nervous about placing students directly into transfer level courses.

· Math faculty have approached her and asked if we are going to lower our standards in our Math classes because we now have students who are ready.

· The State Senate urges that we have conversations and support each other in that.

· There was one important resolution that essentially put the State Chancellor on notice for collegial consultation.
· As mentioned last time, at the district level we are raising concerns with our own Chancellor about his collegial consultation and the fiscal budget management.

· They have plans to hold a special meeting with a single agenda item to address that and everyone is welcome to attend.
· Hoping to schedule that for Wednesday, November 14th.

· Up and coming for this week’s Senate meeting, Ari Krupnick, Curriculum Chair will come and address updates to the Curriculum bylaws.

· This will circle up to Roundtable for discussion next time.

· The Chair of Chairs Council is bringing forth a resolution to request that our temporary employees have full-time status.

· This resolution is coming forward at this week’s meeting.

· She saw an email from Rowena about reaffirming our multi-culturalism and diversity in light of Title IX proposed changes by our federal administration to just go binary on gender. 

· She will be bringing forth a resolution to reaffirm our diversity statement.
· They will be discussing the formation of a Distance Education Subcommittee.

Linda McAllister has asked:

· What are the specific expectations?

· Committee composition?

· Schedule of meetings?
· How big should the DE Committee be?

Q. Jennifer Lenahan asked is this because of what is happening at the College of Alameda and Merritt.
Response: No. Kelly added that Mark Swiencicki is bringing forth concerns about the rapid expansion of COA and Merritt online course offerings where they have 45-55 students in an online class and 85% of their Social Science courses are strictly online.  This goes against academic integrity and is separate this.

It was noted in the last Academic Senate update that the Distance Education Coordinators, Linda McAllister and Chris Bernard mentioned that would like to form an informal advisory group and this body recommended that it become formalized as a part of shared governance.
Q. Barbara Godoy asked if this is also to help align with that 115th campus strategically. So is it both accreditation issues with DE in-house and then alignment strategically around that?

Response: Kelly responded that to her it is just to meet accreditation standards or to meet Distance Education standards. Also ensuring that our courses meet the standards for Distance Education.

· As Linda is looking for minimum expectations, Kelly shared that her response to her email would be:
· However big they want it to be and however often they want to meet
· Whatever student services we provide for in-class students, we need to provide also online.

· Library should also be there as well as some instructional faculty.

· Curriculum Committee.

· DSPS Coordinator.
Jennifer Lenahan announced that flu vaccines and TB tests are once again available for students. The refrigerator in Health Services was out for an extended period but the vaccines are available again. Felicia Bridges offered to send out an announcement to students.

At this point, Kelly moved the meeting back to what was originally the 3rd item on the agenda, the Peralta Colleges Foundation.

	6. Peralta Colleges Foundation

	Leader: LaNiece Jones, Executive Director PCF (Guest)

LaNiece Jones introduced herself and provided a brief history of her background. She also introduced Margie Platero, the Foundation’s Scholarship Development Manager.

She asked if attendees know what the Foundation does.
A couple of responses were:

· Offers scholarships to students in different areas.

· Distributes awards.

LaNiece shared that the Foundation has operated as an auxiliary of the District and administers scholarships and Managed Funds.

· Scholarships for the students in the past have been twice a year and now will be once a year in alignment with the FAFSA application.

· One of the things they are going to do is get better at making sure that the students know what scholarships are available.

· There are approximately 100 different scholarships each with their own criteria.

· There is a review committee that helps evaluate applications and select recipients.

· Some scholarship recipients are chosen by the individuals who have created the scholarships.
· In addition to the scholarships there are also Managed Funds.

· These are like checking accounts.

· A number of the colleges have clubs or different auxiliaries where they raise money from different entities in the community and the funds are administered through the Foundation.

· There is a form that is completed to have a check disbursed.

Q. What is the percentage that the Foundation charges to manage funds?

Response: 5%. That is the cost of doing business.
Q. How often does the committee meet and is it on a rolling cycle?

Response: Because they will now have one cycle for scholarships versus two, there is a need for individuals to serve on the committee. She noted that Margie is starting to call the different scholarship committee participants who have served in the past to see if they are still interested in being on the committee. They will then identify how many they need to replace.
Q. Does the committee make decisions on who gets the scholarships once a year, twice a year or monthly?

Response: That policy has already been in place so it is once a year.

· The scholarship period started October 1st and ends March 1st. 

· They will be doing a better job in communicating as she has heard that a lot of students don’t know that these scholarships are available.

· She noted that they are finding information is not trickling down to the students.

· There are a lot of scholarships that are not applied to.

· They will be doing scholarships pop-ups.

· To be on campus on days that there is already an event where they know students are in attendance.

· They will be checking in with the Student Services Director and helping them develop a strategy to make sure information is getting out.

· Will also be connecting with the Public Information Officers.

Alejandria (Ally) Tomas stated that in looking at the timeline for the scholarship process she is seeing that the award ceremony is in May but the awards will not be distributed until August; is there a reason there is a gap? A lot of the scholarships are targeted towards students who are ready to transfer.
· Brenda Johnson noted that sometimes they have to show enrollment in the transferring school before they actually get the scholarship.

· Ally indicated that she isn’t understanding why there is a couple of months between the award ceremony and the award distribution.

· There was a brief discussion on this and whether the timing is an issue or not. 
· LaNiece requested that Ally forward the document she was referencing to her so she can verify the information.

For clarification, Barbara Des Rochers asked if when people apply for scholarships, do they have a review committee who decides who gets certain scholarships.
Response: There is a website which lists all of the scholarships.  Margie added that with the new management scholarship portal that they have for students to go in and apply, they are filling out one application.

· Throughout that application there are rules attached to every scholarship.

· They are only applying one time and the system internally matches the application to the scholarships’ criteria and things of that nature.
Q. For students that are coming in to the Peralta Community College system Dean Godoy asked, if she wants to direct them towards these resources, will the system automatically put them in a bucket as a new student, continuing student, etc.?

Response: However applicants answer those questions, it rules it to wherever they are supposed to be.

Kye Ocasio-Pare noted that the last Foundation meeting she attended there was a discussion around shifting the relationship of the Foundation to the District where the Foundation would then be managed by the District.  She asked if there has been any shift to the structure of the Foundation and its relationship to the District.
Response: LaNiece responded that it depends on when that was.  She noted that there have been a lot of conversations and that the Foundation is a stand-alone 501(c)(3). She believes at one time they were looking at it being an independent 501(c)(3), which is a different classification with the State government. It had been researched and cleared that it is indeed an “auxiliary of” the District.
In terms of that relationship we are very closely aligned and are working on a Master Agreement so everything is spelled out. This is one of the things that they were asking as one of her priorities; to get the Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) of what the relationship is. Once the MOU is aligned it will spell out the relationship a lot clearer.
The goal of today was to introduce LaNiece and Margie to the Roundtable Committee.

· Later they will be talking with the President about college needs that the Foundation can help fundraise for, that are not in the general budget.

· Another goal is for her to be able to go out and talk with different donors/foundations and align what some of their goals and objectives are with educational institutions.
Q. Jennifer asked if LaNiece goes out and search for donors or do we bring donors to her? The reason she was asking is because the Lions Club in Berkeley wanted to give to a scholarship for veteran students. How would we get that set up?
Response:  The Foundation is there to support and help to have those conversations. It can be an introduction to her and she can sit and have those conversations and work out the structure for things like this.  Her goal is to be able to talk to a number of donors on a regular basis and develop relationships.
Q. Could Foundation money be used for offering weekend tutoring services? Kelly asked this question adding that some of our students take courses on Saturdays and our Learning Resource Center is not open. She noted that previous data has shown that students want more lab hours.
Response: That is something that you can share with the President. It was noted as a possibility as it is all about helping with student enrichment.

Vice President Hay added that she feels we should always go through the President for requests to be on the same page. LaNiece agreed as her communications will always be with the President.
Q.  Barbara D. stated that she has wondered why the District doesn’t have a Grants and Endowment Office and asked if the Foundation will be serving in that role.

Response: That is the hope that we will continue to build and expand. She wasn’t sure if the Foundation would manage grants. 

· Lisa Cook added that she thinks private grants would go to the Foundation.

Q. Regarding alumni engagements, what are your plans?
Response: This is one of the things LaNiece stated she is excited about getting off the ground.  

· She met with Keiko James, former Program Manager for the Foundation, and because of her vast history and knowledge, she would like to have her come in and do some consulting with them.

· LaNiece again expressed excitement about the possibility of developing a strategy around alumni engagement and has mentioned it to the Chancellor and President and is waiting to find out when they will get it started.

· Kye also brought up the Employee Giving program which is seems to only be brought up at the time of hire.

· LaNiece stated she will look in to that and see how it is performing and look at ways to keep employees engaged. 

In closing LaNiece noted she doesn’t have a hard-pressed plan.  As mentioned she is just starting and wanted to visit the colleges to be able to hear what some of the ideas are and follow this by developing strategies. She indicated she will be happy to come back in a few months and report back on what it is that they are doing.
Q. Regarding the 5% service fee, it that one time, each deposit, or monthly?

· She believes it is each deposit.

· 5% taken off of the top.


	7. Good of the Order / Announcements

	Evacuation Drill (Report by Director Slaughter)
· Director Slaughter reminded everyone of the announced evacuation this coming Thursday, November 8th at 11:45 am.

· A second announced evacuation for evening classes will be held on Friday, November 30th, at 6:30 pm.

Q. How often do we have evacuation drills?

· The goal is to do them four times a year, 2 announced, 2 unannounced.

Program Review Update (Report by VPI Hay)
· They had a VPI meeting with VC Brown.

· What Kuni has been trying to do is see when the district needs to review the colleges’ recommendations.

· VC Brown has said that currently, PGC and PBC at the district are planning to meet on the 15th of March but she is asking them to push it back to Friday, March 29th.

· Currently Laney and BCC are having January 28th as their deadlines and maybe we can push it back a little to mid-February submission.

· She would then have to delineate the validation, the summary making, and going through shared governance on campus to come here to Roundtable to adopt it so that we can go to PGC/PBC.

· She has drafted a recommendation and will send it to Kelly and Cora.

· It is not a done deal yet.

· The Student Services and Admin Services portion are not complete yet.

· Kelly added that it might be very beneficial to keep asking for that little bit of time just because of working out electronic bugs.
· Phoumy is doing a workshop for the instructional part, 3 times this week in Room 451A.  

· Today, 4-5pm

· Wednesday, 3-4pm

· Friday, 11am-12pm

· He is also taking house calls; individual meetings to help out.

· This will be ongoing.

· They will continue to offer group training and individual training.

· As they find glitches, they are giving them to Phoumy who is relaying the information to the developer.

	8. Meeting Adjourned

	With no additional announcements, Co-chair Pernell adjourned the meeting.

	Next Meeting:  November 26, 2018, 12:15 p.m., Room 451A/B


Minutes taken: Cynthia D. Reese, 981.2851, creese@peralta.edu[image: image1.jpg]
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